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Response to the Periodic Programme Review Report for the Department of Geography
We thank the panel for their detailed comments on many aspects of our UG and PGT programmes. We have restricted our responses to the conclusions and recommendations set out at the end of the report, and we now deal with each item in turn:  

1.  Planned review of learning and teaching across all programmes (UG and PGT). This has begun with a Teaching Away Day (TAD) held on October 19th 2011, which most academic staff in the Department attended. The meeting was a good opportunity to discuss many learning and teaching issues collectively, and synoptically, and the AD(T) gave an overview of university learning from a student perspective, and discussed potential implications of this for 2012 entry and beyond. During the meeting the key issues raised in the PPR report were discussed. The meeting resulted in a list of 7 action points for the departmental Learning and Teaching Committee (L&TC) to discuss/implement. Points included the addition of explicit self-reflection by students on the written feedback that they received at Parts B and C within the existing Personal Tutor meeting system, PGT marketing strategy and review of ‘Methods’ teaching at Parts A and, especially, B. These actions will be discussed further at the L&TC meeting on 14/12/2011.

2.  Review of assessment regime. This is underway; programme assessment matrices will now be a standing item at L&TC meetings to help to focus discussion when proposed changes to existing module specifications, or new module specifications, are received, and will be updated accordingly.

3.  Review of management and ownership of joint programmes. This is being taken forward by the Head of Department with the Departmental Tutor for Joint and Combined Programmes, in liaison with our partner departments/schools. In the case of the Dissertation for joint and combined honours, the opportunity to undertake a Dissertation currently rests wholly within Geography.
4.  Module rationalisation. Discussion at the TAD centred on Parts B and C, with the overwhelming consensus that the current range of modules is not too great. A review of both human and physical geography modules is underway and specific proposals to rationalize methods teaching at Part B are being prepared for the forthcoming L&TC. 

5.  Personal tutoring. There appears to be some confusion within the Panel concerning this recommendation, as there is already Personal Tutor system in place (and indeed, considered as an example of best practice within the University), with compulsory tutor meetings for all Part B and C students once a semester, in addition to more frequent dissertation or independent geographical essay (IGE) meetings (which cover issues specific to the dissertation or IGE and are not primarily pastoral, as the Personal Tutor meetings are). All single honours students do a Dissertation and most joint and combined honours students do an IGE or a Dissertation.

Student Exchanges and placements. Whilst there is growing engagement with Student Exchanges we will ensure that students are made fully aware of these opportunities. We will seek support from the University to expand the current placement scheme.
6.  Induction at Parts A, B and C. We already provide separate induction for students at Part A and for returning students at Parts B and C, but will take note of this and make more use of university-wide resources now available.

7.   PGT programmes. We discussed this issue at the TAD and elsewhere. We are actively making efforts to improve recruitment of students, especially international students: e.g. by pursuing links with East China Normal University to offer the Masters programme in Environmental Monitoring for Management as part of a joint 1+1+½or 3+1+1 programme. We will also explore use of past student video testimonials (in their own language) as recruitment tools, and continue to look at ways to maximise visibility of our programmes internationally. We are also investigating ways to improve PGT students’ sense of belonging and engagement (especially of international students) at Loughborough, and have instigated a Supporting International Students practice-sharing event scheduled for 25th January 2012 (organised by the Teaching Centre), at which the AD(T) will be present. In semester 1, 2011/12, we have also organised a bespoke course in English (with the English Language Support Service) to support international PGTs. We are continuing to explore new opportunities within the School for joint PGT programmes.

8.  Responsible use of new media and copyright. We make students fully aware of their responsibilities in this regard.

9.  Use of learning technologies. All staff now use Co-Tutor for recording personal tutor meetings and dissertation meetings, and we already make extensive use of Learn. Attendant is being more widely used, but at the moment there remain issues with linking Attendant and Co-Tutor where students are subdivided into groups within modules (e.g. tutor groups, seminar groups, etc.). We expect these issues to be resolved as fine-tuning of both systems continues.

10. Sharing best practice. Post 01/08/11 and the establishment of the new School structure, colleagues within the School, and across campus, appear keen to share best practice. The departmental TAD provided an opportunity for staff to share good practice. Staff are actively encouraged to make use of courses offered by Staff Development, especially during probation, to attend cross-disciplinary seminars and to bid for funds such as those made available through Teaching Innovation Awards. 
